



Maiden Bradley with Yarnfield Parish Council

9 Beech Grove, Warminster, Wiltshire, BA12 0AB Tel: 01985 213436

Chairman: Councillor Angus Neish Clerk Mrs Sarah Jeffries MILCM

Minutes of the meeting of Maiden Bradley with Yarnfield Parish Council held at the Village Hall Maiden Bradley on Tuesday 8th November 2015 at 7.30pm.

Present: Councillors

Councillor Angus Neish, Councillor Patrick Nixon and Councillor Ben Gunstone.
In attendance: The Parish Clerk, Mrs Sarah Jeffries MILCM, 1 member of the public were present at the meeting.

Public Question Time Public Bodies (admissions to meetings) Act 1960 s 1
Not required

Report from Unitary Councillor

The Unitary Councillor Fleur de Rhe Philipe had sent her apologies. 
Cliff Leach Chairman of Salisbury REMAP addressed Council on the work of REMAP, it is a charity that produces equipment for people with disabilities where there is no suitable alternatives. The group are self-funding, made up of experienced engineers and crafts men. The Council informed Cliff after he addressed on the work of the charity, that they would promote the work of his group in, as many ways as they could, it was such a good idea. The clerk was instructed to contact the Area Board Manager, local Clerks, Community First Good Neighbour Representative and pass on the group’s activities and contact details. The Chairman thanked Mr Cliff Leach for coming along to present the meeting.
15/134 Acceptance of apologies for absence 
Schedule 12 of the Local Government Act 1972 requires a record to be kept of the members present and that this record form part of the minutes of the meeting. Members who cannot attend a meeting should tender apologies to the Parish Clerk as it is usual for the grounds upon which apologies are tendered also to be recorded. Under Section 85(1) of the Local Government Act1972, members present must decide whether the reason(s) for a member's absence are accepted.

Resolved: Councillor Sebastian Seymour had sent his apologies due to a work commitment. Council resolved his reason for absence. Councillor Sarah Fry had sent her apologies due to a work commitment. Council resolved her reason for absence.

Councillor Jerry Rayner and Susanna Brigden were absent. 

15/135 Chairman’s announcements
Resolved: The Chairman reported that there would be a temporary closure of the C24 part Kingston Lane, Bradley Lane and Whitepits Maiden Bradley and Kingston Deverill from its junction with the B3092 Church Street, Maiden Bradley to its junction with the B3095 Kingston Deverill on the 30th November 2015 until the 18th December 2015. It was agreed that Councillors would disseminate the information to parishioners.
Councillors were also asked to note that burglary had increased in and around the parish over the last few weeks. Councillors agreed that they would warn parishioners to watch out for suspicious vehicles and to make sure they have alarms on sheds and outbuildings.
15/136 Dispensations

Resolved: none received
15/137 To receive declarations of interests Local Authorities 

Declarations of Interest members to declare any interest they may have in agenda items that accord with the requirements of the relevant authorities (Disclosable Pecuniary Interests) Regulations 2012 (SI 2012/1464) (NB this does not preclude any later declarations).

Resolved: none given
15/138 Exclusion of the Press and Public Standing Order #1c

Resolved: item 22 clerks salary scale point.
15/139 To receive and sign the minutes of the Full Council meeting held on 
10th October 2015 (Previously circulated) LGA 1972 Sch 12 para 41(1)
Resolved: that the minutes were a true record of the decisions made on the 10th October 2015 Proposed Councillor Patrick Nixon Seconded Councillor Ben Gunstone.
15/140 Planning
15/10614/FUL Location Yarnfield Manor, Dukes Lane Maiden Bradley BA12 7HX

Proposal: Installation of solar panels on agricultural building.

Resolved: Supported 
(Please note: in planning matters the Council acts as the consultee of the Principal Authority. The Principal Authority being the deciding body)

Planning Decisions

Resolved: Councillors noted the decisions below made by Wiltshire Council the planning authority.
15/09252/TCA Proposal: Lawson Cypress Tree Fell

Location: The Old School Yard High Street Maiden Bradley BA12 7JG

Decision: No objection
15/05652/FUL Proposal: Rear extension to form attic bedroom

Location: 59 The Rank Bradley Lane Maiden Bradley BA127JF

Decision: In pursuance of their powers under the above Act, the Council hereby refuse to grant permission for the development referred to in the above application and plans submitted by you, for the following reason(s): 1 The development proposal is considered by virtue of its scale and design, to be out of keeping with the character of the dwelling house and unsympathetic to the appearance and character of the Conservation Area, and would also result in loss of privacy to the adjacent property (no. 58). Consequently, the proposal would be contrary to the aims of Saved Policy H31 of the Salisbury Local Plan, Core Policies 57 and 58 of the Wiltshire Core Strategy, guidance with the Council’s Creating Places SPG, and Chapters 7 and 12 of the NPPF. 

In accordance with paragraph 187 of the National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF), this planning application has been processed in a proactive way. However, due to technical objections or the proposal’s failure to comply with the development plan and/or the NPPF as a matter of principle, the local planning authority has had no alternative other than to refuse planning permission.

15/05876/FUL Proposal: Rear extension to form attic bedroom

Location: 60 The Rank Bradley Lane Maiden Bradley BA127JF

Decision: In pursuance of their powers under the above Act, the Council hereby refuse to grant permission for the development referred to in the above application and plans submitted by you, for the following reason(s): 1 The development proposal, is considered by virtue of its scale and design, to be out of keeping with the character of the dwelling house and unsympathetic to the appearance and character of the conservation area, and would also result in loss of privacy to the adjacent property (no. 61). Consequently, the proposal would be contrary to the aims of Saved Policy H31 of the Salisbury Local Plan, guidance with the Council’s Creating Places SPG, Core Policies 57 and 58 of the Wiltshire Core Strategy and Chapters 7 and 12 of the NPPF. 

In accordance with paragraph 187 of the National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF), this planning application has been processed in a proactive way. However, due to technical objections or the proposal’s failure to comply with the development plan and/or the NPPF as a matter of principle, the local planning authority has had no alternative other than to refuse planning permission.
15/141 Parish Steward/Highways

Resolved: The clerk was asked to log on the Wiltshire App that the leaves are collecting in Church Street and will cause an issue with flooding if they are not cleared. That there is a broken drain cover outside number 19 Church Street to report and that the bollard outside of the shop requires straightening too. 
Council also noted the clerk had received the below rely from the Community Co-ordinator. 

I have carried out a site inspection ref the report of water pooling in a pothole outside number 72 High Street, Maiden Bradley. On inspection, I have identified a Wessex Water cover and believe this to be the cause of the depression in the carriageway/ water pooling. I have therefore contacted Wessex Water who will be carrying out an inspection and necessary repairs. 
15/142 Bus Stop Noticeboard

Resolved: noted that the contract had been awarded. Council agreed that Councillor Patrick Nixon would sign off the completed works before payment would be made.
15/143 Recreational Lease

Resolved: noted that the Clerk had still to receive the final copy of the new Recreational Lease for signing. It was hoped to bring this to the December meeting for signing.
15/144 Frome Town Robins

Resolved: noted that the clerk had received a copy of the Frome Town Robins Insurance Policy and a donation cheque from the Frome Town Robins Team. A cheque payment for £200.00 had been banked and permission given to use the site for the season, November 2015 to April 2016.
15/145 Recreational Area Fencing & Gate (ROSPA Report)
Resolved: noted that the preferred contractor had confirmed the reduced cost of £250.00 to the quotation if the play area wooden fencing was removed before the installation. The final cost would be £820.00 plus VAT. It was approved at the previous meeting that if the cost was reduced the contractor would be approved, the agreed deposit of £492.00 has been actioned (signed by the Chairman and Vice Chairman) and a final payment of £492.00 will be required on completion of the work. The clerk has contacted the contractor to confirm the installation date of the 23rd November, weather dependant. 
Councillor Angus Neish and Councillor Patrick Nixon agreed that they would arrange the sites clearance re the fencing, they will remove and keep the signage which will be replaced on the new fencing.
Councillor Angus Neish and Patrick Nixon would sign off the completed works before the second half of the payment is made.
ROSPA Report
Wiltshire Council waste bin damaged – This was highlighted on the report as a low risk item. 
Resolved: Council agreed to keep an eye on the condition of this item. 
Wooden Fencing requires repair  

Resolved: note that the installation of the new fencing will address this item. 

Rails and fencing around the recreational area, rails replace missing fasteners, fixtures and fittings 

Resolved: instructed the clerk to write to Sydenham’s again including copy of the ROSPA report asking that the repairs be actioned.
Gate, the gate’s closing mechanism does not work correctly 
Resolved: noted that the replacement of the spring had been arranged at the same time as the new fencing installation.

Gate entrance, trip hazard floor requires building up to eliminate the hazard  

Resolved: Councillor Angus Neish agreed to build up the area of concern to eliminate the trip hazard.
Signage, Missing fasteners 

Resolved: noted that Councillor Angus Neish is to remove the signs for the new installation; Council approved the purchase of replacement fittings for the new installation. The clerk was instructed to order the replacement fittings.

Football Posts, De-scale and coat with lead free paint, using appropriate precautions. Nets damaged, require replacement 
Resolved: to wait until the season is over to action the repaint as the Frome Youth team are using the football posts now. The football team were thought to be providing their own nets so replacement nets would not be required.  
Multi play cube with slide, De-rust and coat with paint meeting EN 1176 - 4.1.1 [1998] 
Resolved: to monitor the paintwork and until the spring when the weather would be improved for repainting.
Hippo springer, protruding handles and foot rests cap missing, check security of fixings and replace bolt/nut cap 

Resolved: instructed the clerk to price up the replacement fittings.
Swings degrease bearings 
Resolved: Councillor Ben Gunstone to action the degreasing and Councillor Angus Neish to check the work actioned.
Where there are trees within falling distance of the play area it is recommended that a report on the integrity of the tree is obtained from a competent Arboriculture expert (see www.trees.org.uk for a list of qualified consultants) 
Resolved: instructed the clerk to contact the estate forester to see if he could make a recommendation.
15/146 Recreational Area Consultation (Action Plan See - Facilities and Services & Culture, Leisure and Recreation)

Resolved: the consultation responses were still to be circulated to two more Councillors. The clerk was instructed to place this item on the next Agenda for discussion.
15/147 1Quality Council (Action Plan – See Long-term Overview)

Resolved: the below replies:
The Local Councils Scheme Marking Panel have requested answers to the following.

Is there a minute of document regarding the current recreational area consultation – maybe terms of reference? 
The clerk was instructed to reply to the question regarding a terms of reference for the recreational consultation, that it is a fact finding process at present, it comes from the 2005 Parish Plan and 2012 updated parish plan. The Parish Council is looking at the longer-term need to start. From the community consultation recently, actioned it will be highlighted to the community the wishes of the community and then a further consultation as to the way forward will be actioned. 
As this is such an open consultation a terms of reference, or future costs/funding this cannot be confirmed or accurately budgeted for until the Community need is evidenced. £700.00 in grants is marked within the budget for the recreational area as local funding would be sought locally to start, and then used as match funding for other grant applications.
Is there evidence of councillor training other than the presentation?  Are the certificates or record of course attendance?  Specific expertise?  You may wish to explain about the council paying for you to go on courses and then you can go back and “train” them.

The clerk was instructed to send in details of the training course Councillors Ben Gunstone and Jerry Rayner had attended when they were elected onto the Council. The clerk was also instructed to seek contact details for those councillors who had attended a new councillor course the clerk had actioned recently to provide evidence of her ability and the courses content which was the same training she had delivered in house, as there is no evidence of in house training. Councillor Sebastian Seymour would confirm the clerk’s one to one training session she had actioned with him when he first joined. The clerk was also asked to send a list of the training courses Council have sent the clerk on and then delivered back to Council.
Is there evidence of budgeting for the forward plan, responding to community engagement – is this in the recreational area consultation?
The clerk was asked to respond with the fact that the recreational area is such an open project that no budgeting within the forward plan has taken place yet. Any equipment would be grant funded as much as possible along with community self-help. The defibrillator project is budgeted for following community engagement and consultation. The recreational area is to be discussed following the result of the first round of consultations. A report of the replies along with further consultation is to take place.
The included appraisal seems to have only been completed by you as the clerk not by an appraiser.  Do you have a completed form? 
Councillor Patrick Nixon had emailed the clerk a copy of her Appraisal with the staffing committee’s comments to send to the team. The clerk was instructed to action this.
Do you have evidence of a financial forecast covering a three year expenditure plan (QG1.)? The clerk was instructed to re send a copy of the three year forecast budget which was also seen as the financial expenditure for the next three years. The clerk was to mention that a further year would be added to this plan to keep it as a rolling plan.
15/148 Document Storage Re Village Hall

Resolved: noted that the Storage Boxes had arrived and the clerk had actioned the move of the documentation into them. The Village Hall Chairman would arrange for the boxes to be stored in the roof space. Council approved the payment of the invoice for £66.78.

15/149 Maiden Bradley Village Shop

Resolved: approve the grant payment of £13.00 to the village shop for the electricity use for the defibrillator. (This grant was agreed between the Village Shop Committee and the Parish Council when the defibrillator cabinet was installed).
15/150 Knapp Maintenance

Resolved: approved the invoice for £110.00 for the cutting of the Knapp area grass, hedge and bus shelter. The invoice is for the maintenance of the mower and the supply of fuel. It was agreed that the volunteer would continue to action the work on the Knapp in 2016.

15/151 Grant Application – Link Scheme

Resolved: The clerk was instructed to request the shortfall amount the Link Scheme would incur from Wilshire Council in withdrawing their funding from this service. The clerk was instructed to place this item on the next Agenda for discussion.
15/152 Precept 

Resolved: noted that Wiltshire Council have now sent through the key dates for the Precept requests. 

15/153 Capital Expenditure, Grant Budget and Reserves Budget
Resolved: to move this item to the next Agenda when the Precept grant budget figures would be supplied. (To confirm the levels it wishes the clerk look at setting the Capital Expenditure, Grant Budget and Reserves Budget for 2016/2017 financial year). 

15/154 Clerks Standing Order payment reviewed and approved
Resolved: confirmed the adjusted payment of from £343.20 to 339.40 as the clerk now has taxable pay. A letter to Lloyds Bank was signed by two Councillors, to adjust the clerk’s salary by standing order for the year ahead. Council confirmed the continuation of the standing order as the means of payment monthly.
15/155 Clerks Salary reviewed pre budget
Resolved: noted that the clerk had received notification that her tax code has changed and that the clerk had actioned this change. The clerks salary would be discussed at the next meeting when the Precept grant figures would be available.

15/156 Internet Banking

Resolved: approved the clerks recommendation to delay the signing of the documentation as she had only received it the day before and further clarification was needed re the contract with the Bank. The clerk was instructed to add this item to the next Agenda.
15/157 Approval and signing of Parish Accounts for the month of October 2015 Internal Audit Accounts & Audit Regulations 2003 reg 2

Resolved: approved the accounts for October 2015. Account number 0108234 Treasurers Account held £3350.88, Account number 7052153 Deposit Account held £3792.31. The total balance was £7023.19
15/158 Payments LGA 1972 s150 (5)
Resolved: reviewed and approved the items of expenditure listed below: 
Invoices

Wages November LGA 1972 s111 SO



        
          £339.40

Travelling Clerk LGA 1972 s111 000992




          £   7.74

Travelling SLCC National Conference shared between three clerks and three parish Councils trip cost £140.40 shared cost £19.94 LGA 1972 s111 000993
£ 19.94
Society of Local Council Clerks Planning Course shared cost £48.33 each parish

LGA 1972 s111 000994







£174.00
Heat Light etc. LGA 1972 s111000995




           £    8.67

Postage Reimbursement LGA 1972 s111 000996


           £    2.52 

K. M. Dike Nurseries Oct 2015 Open Spaces act 1906 ss 9 and 10 000997£ 276.17
Outdoor Play Southwest Open Spaces act 1906 ss 9 and 10 000991           £492.00

Stationary Plus Storage containers LGA 1972 s111000998

           £  66.78
Maiden Bradley Village Shop Grant agreed Electricity usage for the defibrillator cabinet General Power of Competence
000999



 £  13.00
Mr Alan Inwood Open Spaces act 1906 ss 9 and 10 001000


 £110.00            
National Association of Local Councils Local Council Award scheme fees
LGA 1972 s111 001001







 £ 60.00
Receipts
Interest Sheet 







            £   0.12

Frome Town Robins 500044






 £200.00

Horningsham IT usage August/ September 500043



 £  16.00

Horningsham IT usage October /November 500042



 £  16.00

Council noted that the Clerk had moved £2500.00 from Account number 07052153 to Account number 00108234 on the 24th October 2015 to cover the Cheque payments.
15/159 Clerk’s Report
Came & Company and Society of Local Council Clerks New booklet

Resolved: noted that the clerks list and descriptions of the policy documentation a smaller Council should have in place would be published by both the Society of Local Council Clerks and Came & Company, it will be distributed to all smaller Councils in England.
Parish Documentation
Resolved: noted that the Clerk is still the compiling of the Business Continuity plan. The SLCC National Conference, Planning Training session and time off in lieu have used up the clerks work hours this month.
Planning Course

Resolved: heard a report on the course contents and the process Council should in future take when discussing and commenting on planning applications. It was agreed that the suggested training documentation would be circulated to Councillors and the clerk would answer questions and issues at the next meeting. 

The clerk thanked Council for the funding of this course, the clerk feels she has gained a lot from the planning training and felt that Council will be more aware of its obligations and give a more professional reply to the planning officers in the future.
15/160 Meetings for Councillors to consider attending

Resolved: noted that there were no meetings to report.
15/161 Correspondence received 
Planning Enforcement

Resolved: noted that the clerk had no update from Wiltshire Council to date.
Flooding Kingston Lane Estate follow up

Resolved: noted that Ben Jukes had emailed the clerk the below correspondence:

I confirm the ditch system on the Estate land, was cleared by the farm tenant earlier this year. Hopefully this will improve the water flow and lessen the flooding on Kingston Lane. 
Kind regards Ben
Andrew Murrison MP
Resolved: that there were no issues to bring to Dr Murrison attention, so instructed the clerk to write to thank him for the offer and that they would bear this in mind in the future.
Parishioners Question re the Recreational Ground

Resolved: noted that the clerk had received the below request and replied with the financial figures for the cost of maintaining the recreational grounds and pointed the Parishioner to Wiltshire Council re the Highways requests as they are the Authority who are responsible for these.
How much do we as a community in Maiden Bradley contribute to cutting the grass and maintaining the recreation field in an average year?

How much do we as a community in Maiden Bradley contribute to the cleansing of the roadways, gutters, gullies and pathways in an average each year ?

How much do we as a community in Maiden Bradley contribute to the removal and disposal of dog waste from bins, the emptying of general  litter bins in the control of the community/county ?
Noted the Booklets, Brochures and Emails on the below list were received.
Broxap Litter bins and recycling winter 2015 brochure

How to create a successful Community Enterprise Village SOS

Wicksteads Playgrounds

Infinite Playgrounds Brochure
Realis Eco Furniture
Clerks & Councils Direct

Information Commissioners how to safe guard your personnel details

Information Commissioners a practical guide to IT security
Data protection Privacy notices code of practice

Data Sharing Code of practice

Anonymization managing data protection, risk code of practice
SLCC Conference and Training programme 2016

15/162 Parish Clerks Delegated Powers LGA 1972 s101
Resolved: noted the below:
15/09670/HRN Grange Farm Maiden Bradley BA12 7HX

Proposal: remove 10 m of hedgerow to create new access

Decision: Supported

15/163 Notice of items to be taken into consideration at the next meeting in December.

Resolved: Budget, reserves and contingencies, 1/4 budget check and report, VAT claim, recreational lease, play area costings, Link Scheme grant request, clerks salary, internet banking and business continuity plan, 
15/164 Items for Parish Newsletter & Notice Boards

Resolved: Remap poster, recreational area fencing replacement and the date of the next meeting.

15/165 Date of the next meeting

Resolved: that Tuesday 8th December 2015 is the date of the next meeting. The Parish Meeting will start at 7.30pm. All are welcome to attend. The Meeting finished at 8.38pm.

Members of the Council considered the foregoing matters in consideration of their duties: Equal Opportunities (race, gender, sexual orientation, marital status and any disability); Crime and Disorder; health and Safety, and Human Rights.
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